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'Eco Barons' find creative ways to save the planet 
 
BY Sarah Willis 
 
Who exactly are the "Eco Barons"? Pulitzer Prize-winning journalist Edward 
Humes defines them as "The Dreamers, Schemers, and Millionaires Who Are 
Saving Our Planet."  
 
"They seek to show, in deeds and words, that it is possible to strike a 
better balance between consumption and conservation and still prosper to 
save the world, piece by piece, species by species, place by place."  
 
Their stories are fascinating.  
 
Doug Tompkins, for one, is ex-CEO of Esprit and "feels best when sleeping 
under the stars, in forests on high vertical walls, on glaciers, or along 
steep ravines."  
 
Under his tutelage, the clothing company became a leader in eco-friendly 
policies. Still, Tompkins decided Esprit was part of the problem, so he 
stepped down from the helm and sold most of his shares. He donated to green 
causes and built an urban park in San Francisco, and then he and his 
activist wife, Kris, began buying hundreds of thousands of acres in Chile 
and Argentina, conserving them and donating the land back to those countries 
as national parks.  
 
Peter Galvin and Kieran Suckling met "hooting" in the Gila National Forest 
in New Mexico in a program designed to track owls. Eventually, they started 
the Center for Biological Diversity, a law firm that Humes describes as "the 
most effective environmental operation you've never heard of."  
 
The center presses government to follow the spirit and letter of the 
Endangered Species Act of 1973. And indeed, the history of that powerful law 
- in Humes' most capable hands - is one compelling read.  
 
There are others: Roxanne Quimby, the founder of Burt's Bees, who began her 
career selling lip balm at craft fairs, is fighting to preserve the Maine 
woods. Carole Allen is "a single mom and volunteer who marshaled an army of 
school children to shame fishing fleets into saving endangered species." 
Andy Frank is "a university professor who is giving the world a better, 
greener, cheaper way to drive."  
 
And who knew that the flamboyant Ted Turner has poured as much as $60 
million a year since 1990 into environmental causes and "has preserved more 
land in the United States than any other individual"?  
 



Or that a pool cleaner named Terry Tamminen wound up as the head of 
California's Environmental Protection Agency?  
 
None of their transformations have come easily. Some of these activists have 
received death threats. James Watt, Ronald Reagan's first Interior 
secretary, once suggested, "If the trouble from environmentalists cannot be 
solved in the jury box or at the ballot box, perhaps the cartridge box 
should be used."  
 
As Humes explains, a history of antipathy fits the pattern for conservation 
here and around the world. "A proposed Grand Canyon National Park was 
denounced in editorials as a 'fiendish and diabolical scheme,' " Humes 
writes. "In California, there were public protests against Redwood National 
Park."  
 
While the author acknowledges that environmental crusades can cost jobs, he 
quotes Galvin's point that when a polar bear or spotted owl is saved, so are 
we, because humanity is "standing right along with them on the gallows."  
 
Well written and compelling, "Eco Barons" gives the reader a first glimpse 
of the activists, philanthropists and gadflies who may well turn out to be 
the J.D. Rockefellers and Rachel Carsons of our time.  
 
Willis is a novelist and critic in Cleveland Heights.  
 


